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At the General Assembly of the Province of Nova Scotia, begun and holden at Halifax, on the 
Sixth Day of June, 1770, in the Tenth Year of the Reign of Our Sovereign Lord George the 
Third, of Great Britain, France, and Ireland, King, Defender of the Faith, &c. and there 
continued by several Prorogations until the Twelfth day of October, 1773, in the Thirteenth 
Year of His said Majesty’s Reign, being the Fifth General-Assembly convened in the said 
Province. 
 
13 George III – Chapter 8 (Session 2) 
 
An Act for farming the Duties of Impost and Excise on Beer, Rum and other distilled 
Spirituous Liquors and Wines at the Island of Cape Breton, and District of Canso, and to 
enable the Farmer or Farmers thereof to collect the same.  
 
Whereas it is thought, that the revenue arising from the duties of impost and excise at the 
islands of Cape Breton, and district of Canso, may be much increased by farming out the 
same;  
 
I. Be it enacted by the Governor, council and assembly, that the Governor, Lieutenant-
Governor, or Commander in Chief for the time being, be, and he is hereby impowered, by 
and with the advice of His Majesty’s council, to appoint such and so many persons as to him 
shall seem meet, not less in number than three, who shall give notice by advertisement in 
the Nova-Scotia gazette for three several times at least, during three months, and therein to 
fix a certain day to be by them appointed at the end of said three months, for contracting 
and agreeing with any person or persons who will give most for farming the duties of impost 
and excise, payable by the laws of this province to the thirty first of December, one thousand 
seven hundred and seventy four, on beer, rum, and other distilled spirituous liquors and 
wines consumed to the said thirty first of December, one thousand seven hundred and 
seventy four, at the island of Cape Breton and district of Canso, and the said persons 
appointed as aforesaid, shall accordingly contract and agree with the person or persons, as 
will give most for the farming the said duties and such farmer shall be fully invested with all 
the powers and authorities in every respect, as are given by law to the collectors of the 
duties of impost and excise.  
 
II. And be it enacted, that the farmer or farmers aforesaid, shall give bond with two 
sufficient sureties to the province treasurer for the time being, and his successors in said 
office, in double the sum which shall be contracted for with condition that the sum agreed 
on be paid into the province treasury for the use of the province, in four equal payments, 
that is to say, at three, six, nine, and twelve months, from the date of said contract; which 
bond the said several persons to be appointed as aforesaid, are hereby impowered to take, 
and the same to lodge with the treasurer aforesaid, within twenty days after said bond is 
executed, and the said treasurer in case of failure or neglect of payment on the part of the 
farmer, or persons contracting as aforesaid at the times therein limited, shall put the said 
bond in suit in manner as is directed for the recovery of other debts payable to the province. 
And the said several persons appointed to contract as aforesaid, shall render an account of 
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their proceedings, touching the same, to the general assembly in the first week of their 
session next, after the same shall have been carried into execution.  
 
III. And be it also enacted, that the person or persons so farming the said duties may 
substitute and appoint, one or more deputy or deputies, under him or them, upon oath to 
collect and receive the same, and the said deputy or deputies shall have, use and exercise all 
such powers and authorities, as are given by this act to the farmer or farmers for enabling 
him, or them to collect the duties aforesaid, and for detecting and prosecuting offenders.  
 
IV. And be it further enacted, that the farmer or farmers aforesaid, or his or their deputies, 
shall be liable to account for, and pay the drawbacks to which any of the said articles 
aforementioned are subject within the term of the contract aforesaid, on the exporters 
producing proper certificates, and complying in every respect with the rules prescribed by 
the laws, in that case made and provided.  
 
V. And be it also further enacted, that in case of the death of the farmer or farmers of the 
duties aforesaid, the executors or administrators of such farmer or farmers, shall upon his or 
their accepting of such trust of executors or administrators have use and enjoy all the 
powers, which the said farmer or farmers had a right to hold, use and enjoy, and shall be 
subject to the several conditions and payments on which he or they held the same.  
 
VI. And to prevent the farmer or farmers of the said duties from laying in a quantity of beer, 
rum and other spirits and wine at any time during his contract and thereby injuring the 
province revenue after the expiration thereof;  
 
Be it enacted, that all beer, rum and other spirituous liquors and wines, which at the 
expiration of the said contract shall remain on hand, within any part of the said district so 
contracted for, shall be liable to pay the duties, which shall be imposed on the like articles by 
any law of the province. 
 


